

May 3, 2001


A Special Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 3, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Don Thorp



Lee Schilling



Kevin Wright

ABSENT:
Phil Mattaro

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 5 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Dehm called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

STEPHEN LEVINE PUBLIC HEARING

Stephen Levine, residing at 18 Old Forge Lane, Pittsford, owner of property located at 281 Boughton Hill Road, Honeoye Falls, New York, 14472 bearing Tax Account #222.04-01-9.1 came before the Board requesting an area variance permitting the construction of a barn structure for the housing of more than five animals at variance from the setback of 150 feet from a property line.

Mr. Dehm stated the legal notice and the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign were in the file.  Mr. Dehm stated this application was exempt from sending to the County.  

Mr. Dehm polled the board as to whether they were familiar with the site.  All members responded in the affirmative.

Mr. Levine stated there was a change in his plans and that he was now planning to construct a traditional type building.

Mr. Levine stated he wanted to have a boarding facility for 17 horses, two of which would be his.  Mr. Levine stated that some of the horses would be for lessons and the remaining would be boarding.  Mr. Levine stated he wanted to build a combined indoor arena and barn.  Mr. Levine stated the structure would be shingled or sided with a solid roof, not canvas as he had originally planned.  

Mr. Levine stated his property was an odd shape, and he wanted the barn in the front of the house.  

Mr. Levine stated the barn would be 65 feet from one property line and 125 feet from the other property line.  Mr. Levine stated the structure was large because he was combining the barn with the indoor arena.  Mr. Dehm asked how large the structure would be.  Mr. Levine stated it would be 200 feet x 72 feet with a small 12 feet x 24 feet outcropping for storage.  Mr. Levine stated the arena would be 140 feet x 72 feet and the remaining area would be for stalls.  Mr. Levine stated there would also be a small viewing area.  

Mr. Levine stated he had spoken to several neighbors, one of whom was present.  Mr. Levine stated the neighbor’s concerns centered on the storage of manure.

Mr. Levine stated he has been planting 200-300 evergreen trees along the property lines.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there was a residence on the property now.  Mr. Levine stated that his home in Pittsford is for sale and once that is sold they will start to build their home on the subject property.  Mr. Dehm stated Mr. Levine has to appear before the Planning Board for site plan approval for the barn.  Mr. Levine stated his house plans, which have been approved, had a barn on the map, but this barn is much larger.  

Mr. Levine stated drainage concerns determined the location of the barn on the property.  

Mr. Thorp asked the width of the lot at the proposed barn site.  Mr. Levine stated it was 225 feet.  Mr. Thorp stated the size of the structure and the setback figures do not add up correctly.  A discussion followed.  Mr. Dehm stated Mr. Levine was asking for more than a 50% variance on one side.  Mr. Levine reviewed his calculations and stated the actual setbacks would be 65 feet on the west and 90 feet on the east.  

Mr. Dehm stated the Planning Board would be dealing with issues such as: drainage, parking and the driveway.  Mr. Dehm asked if he planned on having a sign.  Mr. Levine stated there would be a small sign by the road.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any lighting.  Mr. Levine stated there would be one outdoor light with a motion sensor.  Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any employees.  Mr. Levine stated two employees would be taking care of the horses at different times of the day.  Mr. Levine stated he would not be having any horse shows.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be riding at night as well as during the day.  Mr. Levine stated yes.  Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any exterior speakers or music.  Mr. Levine responded no.

Mr. Dehm asked what the height of the building would be.  Mr. Levine stated the barn would be less than 30 feet high.  

Mr. Levine stated there are no wetlands on the property, and that he was digging a pond.  Mr. Dehm stated Mr. Levine needed to talk to the Code Enforcement Officer regarding a permit for the pond.  Mr. Levine stated he had not started digging the pond yet.

Mr. Dehm asked why Mr. Levine didn’t place the barn at the back of the property.  Mr. Levine stated that because of the topography in that area there might be drainage issues, extending the driveway that far would be cost prohibitive and he wanted to preserve the wildlife currently living in that wooded area of the property.  Mr. Levine stated the property is 24.75 acres.  Mr. Thorp asked what percentage of that was wooded.  Mr. Levine stated 3-5 acres.

Mr. Dehm asked why this particular size barn and that number of horses.  Mr. Levine stated he needed the horses to afford the building.  Mr. Dehm stated this barn was considered an agricultural building so it was not subject to a size restriction.

Mr. Dehm asked how Mr. Levine planned on storing and disposing of the manure.  Mr. Levine stated he was going to pile the manure at the back of the property, at least 200 feet from the lot line.  Mr. Levine stated they might also be selling some of the manure. It was stated that cleaning out 3-4 stalls per day would fill one wheelbarrow.  Mr. Levine stated they were also considering purchasing a spreader to spread the manure in the field.  It was further stated that they could also pay to have the manure removed.  

Mr. Schilling asked what the hours of operation for teaching would be.  Mr. Levine stated the lessons would end at night.  

Mr. Levine stated there would be a window in each stall, but none in the riding area.

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Levine had considered placing the barn in another part of his property that would not require an area variance.  Mr. Levine stated that if he moved the barn closer to the house, he would have to move the leach field.

Mr. Thorp asked how long Mr. Levine has owned the property.  Mr. Levine stated he purchased the property in August of last year.  Mr. Schilling asked if any of the property is being farmed.  Mr. Levine stated about 15 acres.

Mr. Dehm asked if the benefit could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Levine stated that if he considers costs, no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the character of the neighborhood.  Mr. Levine stated he is planting trees and does not feel there would be an undesirable change.

Mr. Dehm asked if the variance requested is substantial.  Mr. Levine stated there was quite a bit of room between the lot line and the barn.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would have an effect on any physical or environmental conditions.  Mr. Levine stated this would not be effecting the wildlife or water, but if he moved the barn it would effect the wildlife and cause potential drainage problems.

Mr. Dehm asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Levine responded yes.  

Mr. Dehm opened the meeting to comments from the public.

Earl DeRue, 559 Cheese Factory Road, Honeoye Falls, stated that he is the neighbor to the north and he has concerns regarding the drainage and run off due to the manure storage.  A discussion followed.  Mr. Jones stated that was a Planning Board issue because those concerns are considered at site plan approval, which is still pending.  

Mr. Levine stated they do not have a date to return to the Planning Board.

Mr. Dehm stated the Board would discuss the determination at the May 10, 2001 meeting.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there were any alternate locations for storage of the manure.  Mr. Levine stated he would investigate the options.  

Mr. Dehm stated the manure storage is a Planning Board issue and the setback is the ZBA’s responsibility.  

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 8:47 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 3, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at immediately following the Public Hearing.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Don Thorp



Lee Schilling



Kevin Wright

ABSENT:
Phil Mattaro

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 1 resident.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

CAMPBELL DETERMINATION

Mr. Schilling moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, that the area variance requested by Stephen and Roberta Campbell, 55 Hunters Pointe, Pittsford, New York, to permit the construction of a dwelling on a property with a width of 260 feet at the building line instead of 300 feet as required by the Zoning Ordinance be granted based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law.  The property is tax account number 190.04-2-1.2 and is zoned RA-5.

FINDINGS OF FACT
1.
Mr. Dave Rocco, engineer for Stephen and Roberta Campbell, appeared before the Board at the hearing held 4/26/01.

2.
Mr. Rocco explained that in late spring 1999, they had filed an application with the Mendon Planning Board for a 2-lot subdivision of a 40-acre parcel then owned by WXXI.  They received conditional approval at that time, but subsequent delays resulted in this approval expiring.  

3.
The Campbells later purchased the 10-acre parcel from WXXI.  Said parcel is 260 feet wide.  Since the initial application was filed and the parcel purchased, the zoning for the property has been changed from RA-2 to RA-5.  

4.
The zoning ordinance requires that the width of the property at the building line be 300 feet in an RA-5 zone.  

5.
Mr. Rocco indicated that the Campbells plan to build a single family home of approximately 2700 square feet.  A site plan was presented to the Board showing the house placed equidistant from the north and south lot lines.  They will meet all the side, front and rear setback requirements. 

6.
No one appeared at the hearing to object to the application.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.
Granting the variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood.

2.
Granting the variance will have no adverse physical or environmental impact.  

3.
The variance, under the circumstances, is not substantial.

4.
It is not a self-created difficulty.  

5.
No suitable alternative exists.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Schilling – aye; Mr. Wright – aye..

MINUTES

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to approve, as amended, the minutes of the April 26, 2001 meeting.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Schilling – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

DISCUSSION

Mr. Dehm stated that he had written a memo to the Supervisor regarding the accessory structure issue and informed her that the ZBA would be making a recommendation on the size limitation.  Mr. Dehm stated that the Supervisor advised him that she would contact other towns to see what they allow and she will pass this information on to the ZBA.  A discussion followed.  Mr. Dehm stated the Board should consider this issue and possibly discuss it further at the next meeting.

Mr. Jones reviewed the issues involved in an upcoming application regarding an interpretation of the CEO’s decision regarding the Tennis Club facility on Top Spin Drive.  Mr. Dehm stated the hearing would be about the interpretation only.  Mr. Jones reviewed the history of the property and of the decision the ZBA will be asked to make.

A discussion followed regarding the Levine application.  Mr. Dehm stated that Mr. Thorp would write the Levine Determination.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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